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With the closing of the long term care facility that was recently known as Safe Harbor 
Board and Care I thought we would look at some of the information from our archives on 
this historic structure located on First Avenue. 
 
As early as 1884 the D&IR RR offered health care to its employees. The first hospital was 
on the western shore of Agate Bay and operated by Dr. William Alden. This was one of 
the first forms of corporate sponsored community health care programs. Employees would 
have monthly fees or dues to pay to belong to the health care plan offered by the railroad. 
 
Dr J.D. Budd M.D. arrived in Agate Bay in 1888 and took over the position as Chief Sur-
geon of the D&IR Railroad Co. Early in 1890s the RR decided to build a new modern hos-
pital for its employees and their families. This provided Dr. Budd a unique opportunity in 
the case that he would be able to design his own medical facility. In a letter dated August 
16th 1894 to Superintendant of the D&IR William McGonigal, Dr. Budd lays out his basic 
floor plan. (I had a great difficulty transcribing this document as it was written by a physi-
cian that used some 19th century shorthand. All the typos and spelling intact) 
 
My Dear Mr. McGonigal, 
I have thought up a plan for the first floor which I think would be very convenient. I think 
the reception room with permanent seats along the side & a chair or two in the center with 
the Drôs room on one side & the operating room on the other will be very handy. Between 
operating room & surgical ward is the bathroom & water closet. The store room for 
crutches & fracture boxes & surgical dressings off the operating room. The little elevation 
off it & opening in the surgical ward & extending to the upper story from the kitchen down 
below to carry up meals on the back stories. Across the hall from the ward is sitting room 
& bed room for the family who cares for hospital. The kitchen & dining room being below. 
 
The operating room must be very light, therefore I would place it in the southwest corner & 
have a corner bay window large enough to extend table into so there would be light 
enough for any operation. This operating room will be next to the bathroom where we can 
get hot & cold water quickly & conveniently. By having the surgical ward below on the 1

st
 

floor will do away with the necessity of having an elevation to carry people up stairs & 
save room thereby. 
 
In this plan roughly drawn I have only attempted to show the positions of rooms that will 
be most convenient. The shapes & signs & ornamentation I have not attempted. The 
nearer to each other the operating room, bathroom, and surgical ward are the better. 
 
The hall & stairs I have not attempted, nor upstairs. I hope you will consider the relative 
placement of the rooms mentioned as I think they will be very convenient. 
 
When you come up I will see you and we will discuss it more fully. 
Fraternally 
J.D. Budd M.D.   
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The hospital was built in 1896. It would be designed by Oliver Traphagen of Traphagen and Fitzpatrick Architects, 
911-917 Torrey Building Duluth MN. Traphagen was a very well respected architect in Duluth. His residence at 1511 
East Superior Street is listed on the National Register of Historic Places. In a letter dated November 4 1895 Trapha-
gen would personally solicit Jacob Greatsinger, President of the D&IR RR for the opportunity to design the hospital. 
He was awarded the contract and would incorporate all of Dr. Budds recommendations into the plans. The design 
would also include living quarters for Dr. Budd and his family. These quarters would later be taken off the building 
and moved to the neighborhood along third avenue east. The hospital would have 50 beds. The staff would include 
Dr. Goldworthy (1898) and Dr. Christensen (1907). Dr. Budd retired in 1913 and sold his interest in the hospital. Dr. 
Christensen would partner with his former classmate Dr Burns. The Burns and Christensen Hospital would serve the 
community until 1944 when it became the Community Health Center. 
 

The building would be condemned in 1953 by the State Fire Marshall but would continue to operate until a long    
battle between the railroad and the supporters of the new community health care center could resolve the situation 
(this is a touchy subject I donôt want to get into at this time). Eventually a new health care center was built on the   
location of what we currently call Lakeview Health Center in 1958. This effort was led by Dr. Kosiak and strongly 
supported by the AFL-CIO. At this time the old Budd Hospital was converted into a nursing home that operated until 
1973. In our Facebook post many people shared memories of the hospital sharing that it was where they were born. 
Many of us today still refer to the place as Mikitens, the name of the assisted living facilty that took over the property 
in the 1970ôs. 
 

Although the Budd and later Burns and Christensen Hospital would remain the railroad hospital it is often confused 
with the Two Harbors Hospital (1900) operated first by Dr Sewall and later Dr. Knaupf. This is most likely due to Dr 
Knaupf being the Chief Surgeon for the Alger-Smiths Duluth and Northern Minnesota Railroad. The Two Harbors 
Hospital was located at the end of 5

th
 Avenue. The Two Harbors Hospital is sometimes referred to as the Military 

Hospital as it was used as a barracks during WWI when Army Troops were stationed here to protect the railroad 
from sabotage. 

These are membership receipts / forms. This particular one is for  
Samuel Barrow a brakeman on the D&IR RR. Listed as Married his 
care will cover his wife and children. Fees were paid monthly to the 
railroad and ranged from .75 cents for single men and $1.50 for     
married men and their families. 
 

On the cover page you will notice that Diphtheria, Scarlet Fever,   
Measles, Mumps, Small Pox, and Erysipelas were not admitted to the 
hospital. These cases would be taken to the ñPest Houseò once      
located where the old forestry building is in Segog, close to the    
cemetery. It would later be moved to Waldo. 
 

Also there is a list of physicians that serve the railroad all along the 
D&IR RRôs Vermilion Route. 


